SELECTBOARD MEETING

MINUTES
February 18, 2025

I. OPEN MEETING— Chairman Daley called the February 18, 2025, at 6:00 P.M.  Those present included Michael Daley, Alfred Buckley, Mark Bullard, April Busfield, Kevin McKinnon and Zachary Brown.  George Small joined the meeting in person and no one joined via Zoom, who participated in the meeting. 
II. APPROVAL OF MINUTES – February 03, 2025, meeting minutes were distributed and reviewed by board members before and at the meeting.  Mark made a motion to approve the February 03, 2025, meeting minutes as written, and Al seconded.   Chairman Daley asked if there was further discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.   The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.
III. ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO AGENDA—Zach added two additions to the agenda.  The first was a letter from PVR for the board to read and the second was a resignation letter from Laurie Daley from her position as Emergency Management Director.  
IV. GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT –
a. George Small – See agenda item “Sewer Issue 6623 VT Route 102” 
V. REPORT FROM HIGHWAY – 
a. Town Highway Management Plan – Kevin McKinnon – Kevin was in to give a report and synopsis of the highway management plan that he created for Canaan.  He went through the report and told the board what his plan was and how it would benefit the town.  The board and him had a lengthy discussion on how the Town could improve their roads.  Kevin also stated at the meeting that he believes Jason would make a fantastic road foreman when Richard retires.  He has been working with both Richard and Jason to review that plan and work on implementing it in the next few years. The board thanked Kevin for all of his time on this and also with his help in 2024 when the town was down an employee. 

b. 2021 Truck Repairs – Zach reported on the highway for Richard.  Zach and April gave a brief overview of the repairs that have been made to the 2021 plow truck over the last few weeks.  No questions or discussions were had on the report. 
c. FEMA Report – Zach reported that Richard, April, and himself were still tirelessly working on FEMA.  The board thanked them for their time. 
d. 2025 VTrans Annual Meeting – Thursday, April 24, 2025 @ 8:30 A.M. – Zach explained to the board that Eric Pope and Jason Sevigny were scheduling the annual meetings a bit differently this year.  Instead of them chasing down towns to get a date for the meeting they are scheduling them a few months in advance.  The meeting for Canaan will be at the Town Office on Thursday, April 24, 2025, at 8:30 A.M.  
VI. REPORT FROM WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT – 
a. Sewer Issue 6623 VT Route 102 (Discussion) – George Small was in to talk with the board about his issue with his sewer line at his house.  George stated that Randy Tallmage came to his house as he was having an issue with his sewer.  Randy jetted out his line and placed a camera in it.  George reported that Randy noticed icicles in his line and believed it to be frozen.  George began calling VTrans to see what permits he needed to get to dig up the highway.  George also went to see April, who told him the financial decision on this project would need to be made by the board.  So that is why George was here tonight to discuss this issue.  Before the meeting Zach and April reviewed the minutes from prior meetings held in 2016, 2017, and 2020.  These years presented circumstances analogous to this one.  Additionally, they scrutinized the Ordinance Regulating the Disposal of Sewage and the Use of the Public Sewage System in the Town of Canaan, Vermont.  It was determined that neither the Ordinance nor the meeting minutes established a legal precedent for the board's handling of situations of this nature.  George presented an invoice to the board from Tallmage Plumbing and Heating for the initial call, which was $375.  He requested that the board pays for this and for the project if the board deems that the Town is responsible for the line.  The board discussed the issue of the sewer and why it was freezing.  April and Kevin gave that report.  They stated that the line connecting his house to the sewer is the original pipe and it has a slight sag in it.  This is what is causing there to be standing water in the line which then freezes.  They also explained that the houses on VT Route 102 are unique in the fact that the line that runs from the houses to the sewer main run underneath the road and then drop 17 feet at a right angle to reach the municipal sewer main.  The board asked George if he had any other comments or questions.  Seeing that he did not, the board closed the discussion for this topic and went into executive session for the decision.  (For the decision see the agenda item “Executive Session – Sewer Issue 6623 VT Route 102 (Action) - 1 V.S.A. § 313 (a) (1)”
VII. SOLID WASTE – 
a. Glass Disposal – Zach asked Mike if he had heard anything from Dave Begin yet.  Mike stated that he did not.  Zach stated that he had not heard anything from NEKWMD either.  Both will keep pursuing these leads. The board will look for others as well.  Zach reminded the board that this was no light matter.  They are working under the proverbial gun with the State.  The State has reached out to state that the town is not in compliance and needs to get there.  This was the kind first warning.  Any further warnings may result in fines for the town for breaking the universal recycling law.  This may end up requiring the Town to severe ties with Coos Recycling Center to find another hauler for all of the Town’s recyclables. 
b. 2025 – 2030 SWIP Plan – Zach reminded the board that the SWIP Plan is up this year and needs to be updated before July 1st. 
VIII. NEW BUSINESS – 
a. VHCB Grant Agreement – Alice M. Ward Library – Peder Rude & Library Trustees – Zach gave a brief update on the Carriage House Project.  He presented the board with two documents that needed to be voted on and signed for the next phase of the project.  The first was a grant agreement with VHCB for $78,250.  The second was a proposal for 106 Associates to create a historical easement for the VHCB grant.  The board reviewed the documents. Zach told the board that the Library Trustees and their consultants had all approved the grant agreement.  He also stated that Attorney Daley reviewed the agreement and was fine with it.  Zach stated that the library will need Attorney Daley to complete a title search on the property for the grant.  Mark asked who would be paying for all of this.  Zach stated the library, which he had already informed them of that.  Mark made a motion to approve the VHCB grant as written. Al seconded that motion. Chairman Daley asked if there was further discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.   The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  Chairman Daley signed the agreement.  Mark made a motion the proposal by 106 Associates for the Section 106 Historical easement review as written. Al seconded the motion. Chairman Daley asked if there was further discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.   The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  Chairman Daley signed the agreement. 
b. Dispatch Meeting Recap and Dispatch 3 Year Operating Agreement – Chairman Daley gave a synopsis of the meeting that was held at the Town Office last week with board members from all five core towns.  Mark and Al were in attendance also and all approved of the 3 Year Operating Agreement at that meeting.  All board members signed the agreement at their open meeting seeing no objection from the public.  A short discussion was held afterwards regarding the issues that Mark was told about the dispatch center and the board. No further action was taken. 

c. 2025 Town Officer Appointments – Zach distributed a list of the positions who are up for reappointment in 2025.  Laurie Daley’s letter states that she will resign from the position of Emergency Management Director on March 4th, so this position will need to be filled.  The board reviewed the list. The board will work to fill these spots. 

d. Treatment Plant Road Adoption – Zach told the board that he has reviewed the procedure to adopt Treatment Plant Road as an official road in the Town of Canaan. Zach stated that the procedure is identical to how the Town changed a portion of Judd Road from a Class IV to a Class III.  The next meeting, which will be March 17, 2025 the board will need to host a site inspection at the road and then return to the Town Office for a public hearing for the adoption of the road.  Mark asked what the road is denoted as it stands right now.  Zach stated it is a private driveway as far as VTrans is concerned and a private road as far as Vermont E911 is concerned.  If adopted the road would become a Class IV highway.  Zach stated that after the meeting townspeople have 60 days to reject the adoption in the form of a petition.  He also stated that once it is repaved the Town could consider upgrading it to a Class III highway and would receive State aid for it.  This would help to offset the costs of maintaining it.  No action was taken. 

e. CNC Letter of Support – Zach distributed a letter of support for a grant CNC is applying for, for a pop-up space which will tie into their new community center.  The board reviewed the letter written by Diana Rancourt.  Al made a motion to approve the letter as written.  Mark seconded the motion. Chairman Daley asked if there was further discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.   The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative. All board members signed the letter.  Zach will send it to Diana tomorrow. 

f. Rec Park Firefighter Appreciation Day Request – Zach gave a short synopsis on the project that the Rec Park Committee was spearheading.  He stated that the event is to celebrate the local first responders in the area and would be free to the public.  It is scheduled for Saturday, July 19, 2025.  Diana and the other event planners have requested that Park Street be closed for the day of the event.  They wish to have the area fire trucks displayed here.  Zach asked the board if they would like to ask the Alice Ward Library if this would interfere with their operations, as the street is their main source of parking.  The board did not feel it was necessary.  Zach said he just thought he would bring it up as not involving all parties in decisions has caused some backlash on the board before.  Mark made a motion to approve the request to close Park Street for entirety of July 19, 2025.  Al seconded the motion.  Chairman Daley asked if there was further discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.   The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative
g. VT CBP Virtual Roundtable on LPOE Hours of Operation – February 19, 2025 @ 1:15 P.M. – Mike and Zach will attend on behalf of the Town. 

h. Town Office Repairs – 

i. Basement Utility Sink – Zach told the board that the utility sink in the basement is leaking.  He said he tried to shut off the water, but the shut offs were ceased with corrosion.  Al stated he would take a look at it and replace it.  He will get a list of materials he needs and purchase them. 

ii. Office Light Fixture – Zach stated he will reach out to both Rodney Smith and Jeremy Labrecque to see if they can come in to check on a light fixture that went out in the office. 

iii. Flag – Zach stated that when he came in today, the flag was laying on the ground.  The rope broke holding the flag on and came down.  This project will be taken care of when the weather gets nicer. 

iv. Left Over ARPA Funds for Flooring – Painting, Water Cooler, Etc. – Zach told the board that after the flooring was installed there would still be $1,839.38 left as the second quote for the flooring was significantly less than the first one which had to be used to meet deadlines. Zach would like to see the interior of the office repainted.  He distributed a request for bids to the board for this project.  The board approved it and Zach will make sure it gets distributed.  If there is left over money Zach would also like to see a new water cooler be installed.  The board discussed the possibility of that project and also of purchasing a new conference table and chairs.  No action was taken. 
IX. OLD BUSINESS –
a. Town Meeting Reminders and Updates – Zach reminded the board that Town Meeting will be on Monday, March 3, 2025, with town officer and town plan adoption voting on the next day, March 4, 2025.  Zach asked all board members to help count ballots that night.  He stated that it should go quickly as no office has any contenders but there are vacancies for both the selectboard and the school board.  Zach informed the board that there is one public write-in candidate for Selectboard, which is Dillon Begin.  
b. Town Report Update –  Town reports came in and Zach will distribute them tomorrow.  He wanted to reiterate to the board how satisfied he is with Repro and how well they have worked with him in the past two years.  He has had no issues with them, and they produce a nice product when given a good base.  He would like the Town to continue to use them for Town Reports as they have a long-standing relationship with them, and they are the least expensive.  They also told him that if the Town can find someone cheaper, they will match the price. 
c. Canaan Community Forest Update –  All items have been handled, and the Community Forest Meeting is this Thursday, February 20, 2025, at 6:00 P.M.
X. EXECUTIVE SESSION – 
a. Sewer Issue 6623 VT Route 102 (Action) – 1 V.S.A. § 313 (a) (1) –  Mark made a motion at 6:30 P.M. to enter executive session to discuss and take action on the Sewer Issue at 6623 VT Route 102.  Al seconded the motion.  Chairman Daley asked if there was further discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.   The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  The meeting entered executive session at 6:30 P.M.  The board asked Zach, April, and Kevin to stay.  Mark made a motion to exit executive session at 6:55 P.M. Al seconded the motion.  Chairman Daley asked if there was further discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.   The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  The regular meeting resumed at 6:55 P.M. No action was taken inside executive session.  Mark made a motion to set the following legal precedence for situations similar to the aforementioned sewer issue:  The owner of any property connected to or seeking to connect to the sewer system shall bear the responsibility for the system from their residence to the sewer main or nearest manhole cover.  Al seconded the motion.  Chairman Daley asked if there was further discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.   The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  Zach asked to reread the motion to make sure he had it correct.  He did.  Zach and April will work on updating the sewer ordinance. 
b. Delinquent Tax Issue – 1 V.S.A. § 313 (a) (1) – Mark made a motion to enter executive session at 7:46 P.M. Al seconded the motion.  Chairman Daley asked if there was further discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.   The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  The meeting entered into executive session at 7:46 P.M.  Mark made a motion to exit executive session at 8:03 P.M. Al seconded the motion.  Chairman Daley asked if there was further discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.   The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  The board exited executive session at 8:03 P.M.  No action was taken within executive session.  Mark made a motion to remove the interest charged on Maurice Connary’s delinquent tax account due to an error made on the collector’s part in billing.  Al seconded the motion. Chairman Daley asked if there was further discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.   The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  The interest will be taken off; Dencie has already withdrawn the penalty.  Zach will write a letter to Maurice Connary. 
XI. SORT MAIL/SIGN WARRANT—The board signed and executed 04-25 for $35,154.01. 
XII. ADJOURN MEETING—Al motioned for the meeting to be adjourned, and Mark seconded.  Chairman Daley asked if there was further discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.   The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative. Chairman Daley adjourned the February 18, 2025 meeting at 8:05 P.M.  
